

PO Box 326 22 Theodore Street Curtin ACT 2605 admin@cssa.org.au T 02 6285 1366 F 02 6285 2399 www.cssa.org.au ABN 18 810 059 716

10 February 2016

Ms Jeanette Radcliffe Secretary Senate Community Affairs Legislation Committee Parliament House Canberra ACT 2620

#### Dear Ms Radcliffe

Thank you for the invitation to present to the Senate Community Affairs Legislation Committee's Inquiry into the Social Services Legislation Amendment (Family Payments Structural Reform and Participation Measures) Bill (No. 2) 2015.

Catholic Social Services Australia is concerned for the present and future wellbeing of children in low income households, regardless of whether they are the children of a single or couple parent family. As such we strongly oppose the proposed changes to the FTB-B payments and the phasing out of the FTB-A and FTB-B supplements outlined in this Bill.

The recently legislated changes to the FTB-B schedule and those proposed under this new Bill will impact the most vulnerable in our society, children. The legislative amendments passed by the Parliament in late 2015 removing the entitlement of couples with children, where the youngest child is 13 years or older, to FTB-B will create hardship for many families. We opposed this change and continue to do so because the wellbeing of children should not be determined by the relationship status of their parents.

Evidence from the *Dropping off the Edge 2015* report, commissioned jointly by Catholic Social Services Australia and Jesuit Social Services, shows clearly the strong correlation between low income households and entrenched disadvantage.

This is also borne out by findings from your recent References Committee's inquiry into inequality which found that one of the main barriers to overcoming disadvantage is having a low income:

"A low income often compounds the extent of the disadvantage... Coupled with the disadvantage of a mental health condition, a physical disability or the demands of being a single parent, a low income makes it more difficult to access decent and stable housing, quality health and education services and the skills needed to break out of poverty".

Furthermore the Government's approach of 'budget repair' in the past two years has had a significant impact on those people in the community who are already vulnerable and disadvantaged. The combined impact of these two budgets has included \$1 billion in cuts to vital community services for the people in greatest need, such as those experiencing financial crisis or family breakdown, children at risk, vulnerable young people, new mothers and babies, people facing eviction and homelessness, carers in need of respite, those struggling with drug and alcohol addictions, and those with mental health problems, including a reduction of \$500 million from Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services and programs.

The proposed changes in this Bill will place the children of already vulnerable families at undue risk of becoming entrenched in poverty and disadvantage. The capacity of such families to ensure that children get a good start in life, complete their schooling and realise their potential is severely threatened. The small monetary saving to the Federal Government in the short term will be more than eclipsed by the long term cost of young people who fail to successfully transition to employment or training as a consequence of a poor start in life.

While we acknowledge the budgetary issues facing the Federal Government we do not support the burden of those savings falling on low paid and vulnerable families. As such Catholic Social Services Australia opposes any further reduction in the modest support provided to families through the lowering of FTB-B payments and the phasing out of the FTB-A and FTB-B supplements.

Finally, attached for your information is Catholic Social Services Australia's submission on the original Bill, together with an opinion piece published in Eureka Street outlining our concerns with the changes to FTB-B.

We look forward to the opportunity to discuss our concerns with the Bill at the hearing.

Sincerely,

Marcelle Mogg
Chief Executive Officer



PO Box 326 22 Theodore Street admin@cssa.org.au

T 02 6285 1366 F 02 6285 2399 Curtin ACT 2605 www.cssa.org.au ABN 18 810 059 716

17 November 2015

Committee Secretary Senate Community Affairs Legislation Committee PO Box 6100 Parliament House Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Sir/Madam

### Social Services Legislation Amendment (Family Payments Structural Reform and Participation Measures) Bill 2015

Catholic Social Services Australia (CSSA) welcomes the opportunity to make a submission on the Social Services Legislation Amendment (Family Payments Structural Reform and Participation Measures) Bill 2015, which is to change eligibility for Family Tax Benefit Parts A and B.

CSSA is the Catholic Church's peak national body for social services. For over 50 years, CSSA has assisted member agencies work towards a fairer, more inclusive society that reflects and supports the dignity, equality and participation of all people.

Our 59 member agencies employ around 12,000 people, with 4,000 voluntary contributors to this work. The network provides community services to over one million Australians every year, with programmes valued at around \$600 million.

CSSA's vision is to ensure that Australia is a place where all people are treated with respect and have the opportunity to fully participate and contribute; a society in which people of all ages, especially our elders, children and vulnerable groups, have the assistance they need to live a dignified, healthy and meaningful life. To achieve this Australia needs a social support system that is strong, coherent and accessible by those who need it most.

CSSA along with the Australian Catholic Council for Employment Relations is concerned about the proposed changes to eligibility for Family Tax Benefit Parts A and B. CSSA opposes reducing the FTB B rate for single parent families and couple grandparents, but is particularly concerned that the bill will:

- remove Family Tax Benefit Part B for couple parent families where their youngest child is 13 years or older, especially where these children are growing up in low income households;
- introduce a difference in payments that go to the children of two parent single income families as opposed to children cared for by grandparents or single parents, so that the payments become inherently discriminatory;
- move away from the longstanding government policy that family payments are made in recognition of the extra costs that families face compared to others with similar income. and the benefits families with children have for the nation.

## What is Family Tax Benefit Part B?

Family Tax Benefit Part B helps parents make an effective choice as to how they will balance work and family responsibilities. FTB B is a payment, in the nature of a wage, made to those who care for their own children in their own homes. It was intended, and is, paid in recognition of the value of the work that they do.

Family Tax Benefit Part B (FTB B) is payable to the primary carer of children. In couple parent families it is usually the mother, but sometimes the father, who is entitled to and claims the payment. A sole parent is also entitled to the payment if he or she is the primary carer of the children.

The proposed legislation would place economic pressure on couple parent families to abandon plans to have one of them stay at home to care for their children. It would press sole parents to work more hours to make ends meet.

This policy is being introduced into a broader employment climate where penalty rates are under threat, and the workforce is increasingly casualised with reduced certainty for ongoing employment. The most vulnerable families will be placed at increased economic and social risk as they compete for few existing jobs in usually low paid roles, working unsocial hours. This will further erode any semblance of family life among those families with few broader social and economic resources. These are the families who most need the time and support of the wider Australian community to build strong relationships with one another to ensure that economic and social disadvantage is not perpetuated in the next generation.

#### **Background**

The new family payments legislation, the *Social Services Legislation Amendment (Family Payments Structural Reform and Participation Measures) Bill 2015*, means the income of single breadwinner families with the youngest child aged 13 years or older would lose Family Tax Benefit Part B. These families would be worse off by more than \$54 per week.

It is not in the interests of Australian families or the Australian economy to expect low income families to do the heavy lifting when it comes to economic reform.

The Howard Government introduced the system of Family Tax Benefits, Parts A and B. Former Prime Minister John Howard argued the term "middle class welfare" is inaccurate, writing:

"It is sound public policy to ensure that taxpayers who carry heavier family responsibilities than other taxpayers, at the same level of income, should receive some support through the taxation system for carrying those responsibilities. ... Surely it is in the national interest to encourage childbearing, to help with the cost of raising children and also to recognise the contribution made to society by those who care and provide for others out of their income?" (Howard, J, *Lazarus Rising*. Harper Collins, Sydney, 2010. Pages 492-493.)

FTB B is paid mainly to women. This proposal is inherently discriminatory against women because it deprives them of income while they are absent from the workforce and raising children. It will exacerbate the lifetime discrimination that leaves women, on average, with substantially less income and assets than men.

Many low income working families are already living in poverty. The proposal would put more children into poverty; and the situation of those already in poverty would be made even worse. Priority needs to be given to protecting children against poverty.

The proposed reduction in the social safety net would require increases in low income safety net wages and reverse the practice in recent decades of limiting wage increases by reason of successive increases in the social safety net. The case for the proposed change has not addressed its potential negative impact on employment.

Unlike the Schoolkids Bonus, which will be abolished at the end of 2016, the proposed changes were not foreshadowed in the last election.

#### Impact of the proposed changes

On current figures, the Government's proposal would mean losses of \$54.45 per week for couple parent families with their youngest child 13 years and older: comprising a weekly loss of \$53.41 and a loss on the annual supplement of \$1.04 per week.

The policy basis for changing a long-standing parity of treatment for couple families with one income as opposed to grandparents or single parent families is not apparent. The proposal would have an inconsistent impact on the standards of living of these families and would be discriminatory. Children in couple parent families would be relatively more disadvantaged. The proposal is inconsistent with the equitable support of children in all families with similar income.

The impact of the proposed changes on single breadwinner couple families with two children aged between 13 and 18 can be shown by reference to the outcomes for two low income working families: where the breadwinner is on the National Minimum Wage (NMW) of \$656.90 per week and where the breadwinner is on the base trade-qualified wage rate (the C10 rate) of \$764.90 per week. The NMW-dependent family would suffer a loss equal to 9.2% of the net wage and the family of the trade-qualified worker would suffer a loss equal to 8.1% of the net wage.

We also need consider the impact of the changes on unemployed families. Where both parents are in receipt of the Newstart Allowance the income of the unemployed family (of the kind above) with no assets and renting is \$784.45 per week. The loss of FTB B of \$54.45 per week amounts to 7.0% of current income. This would put the family further below the poverty line. The poverty line (using the 60% of median poverty line) for this family of four was \$1,060.10 at December 2014; see Statistical Report, Fair Work Commission, 14 May 2015, Table 8.2, page 28. The family would be more than 25% below this poverty line.

The proposed FTB B change would also increase poverty in working families. This can be illustrated by the position of the kind of family referred to above. At December 2014 the C10-dependent working family was 2.5% below this poverty line (ibid.). The loss of \$54.45 per week would have pushed it to 7.6% below. The NMW-dependent single breadwinner family , which was 10.0% below the poverty line in December 2014 (ibid.), would have been reduced to 15.5% below the poverty line.

#### Conclusion

CSSA asks that the *Social Services Legislation Amendment (Family Payments Structural Reform and Participation Measures) Bill 2015* not be passed as CSSA opposes reducing the

FTB B rate for single parent families and couple grandparents, but is particularly concerned that the bill will:

- remove Family Tax Benefit Part B for couple parent families where their youngest child is 13 years or older, especially where these children are growing up in low income households;
- introduce a difference in payments that go to the children of two parent single income families as opposed to children cared for by grandparents or single parents, so that the payments become inherently discriminatory;
- move away from the longstanding government policy that family payments are made in recognition of the extra costs that families face compared to others with similar income, and the benefits families with children have for the nation.

Sincerely

Marcelle Mogg Chief Executive Officer

# Cuts leave two-parent families in the cold

9 Comments

Marcelle Mogg | 16 December 2015

Children in two-parent families don't deserve government support. That's the message the government and opposition sent last month when they passed legislation to cut family payments for two-parent families, while other families still get cash payments.

Government amendments to secure Labor Party support resulted in the bizarre situation where a sole parent earning up to \$100,000 per year will continue to receive Family Tax Benefit Part B and an annual supplement of \$3091.55 per year when their youngest child turns 13, while a single breadwinner couple family on \$40,000 per year, or, worse, unemployed, will have their payment cut when their youngest turns 13. This means the single breadwinner couple family will lose a payment worth \$74.83 per week.

Family payments should not be cut for anyone, especially low-income families.



Why are the major parties targeting two-parent families? The government believes the only developmental support a child needs is a household income. The value of close family relationships which can only be nurtured when parents and their children have time together is, in the view of the government, marginal.

The government is using economic coercion to force more parents into the workforce or to join the ranks of the unemployed, not because they are concerned for the welfare of children but because the government hopes to make savings to spend elsewhere.

Children should not be discriminated against because they have two parents. Some families are willing to make financial sacrifices to have one parent at home. These cuts will strip families of the capacity to exercise choice. Families who want to provide for the welfare of their children by being at home will no longer have this option when their youngest child turns 13.

The government has provided little justification for moving away from the longstanding policy that family payments are made in recognition of the extra costs that families face compared to others with similar income.

The disparity means two-parent families will be better off financially if they separated. Is that the kind of incentive we want built into government programs?

The family payments are a legacy of the Howard government, building on the work of the Keating government and federal governments dating back to 1936.

In his memoir *Lazarus Rising*, John Howard argued 'it is sound public policy to ensure that taxpayers who carry heavier family responsibilities than other taxpayers, at the same level of income, should receive some support through the taxation system for carrying those responsibilities ...

'Surely it is in the national interest to encourage childbearing, to help with the cost of raising children and also to recognise the contribution made to society by those who care and provide for others out of their income?'

One of the problems with recent policies from both major parties is they increasingly see families as part of the market rather than fundamental building blocks of our communities that need to be supported. Families and communities are in fact undermined by the market.

Social Services Legislation Amendment (Family Payments Structural Reform and Participation Measures) Bill (No. 2) 2015
Submission 5

Governments of both persuasions are now putting pressure on all parents to find a paying job, even if there's already a breadwinner in the family.

The need to balance work and family life used to be the barbeque-stopper conversation that focused the minds of governments. The Australian government needs to acknowledge that while work is vital for any family, too much work, or the 'wrong' work at unsocial hours, or involving excessive travel time, has the real capacity to damage families.

Many low-income working families are already living in poverty. The new laws will put more children into poverty and those already in poverty will be in deeper poverty. Priority needs to be given to protecting children against poverty not just increasing the workforce.

These changes were not foreshadowed at the last election.

Children in two-parent families do not deserve this discrimination. Government payments should recognise the extra costs that families face compared to others with similar income, and the benefits families with children contribute to the nation.



Marcelle Mogg is CEO of Catholic Social Services Australia.

Image: Chris Ford (https://www.flickr.com/photos/chrisschoenbohm/), Flickr CC (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/2.0/)

# Marcelle Mogg

#### Recent articles by this author

Federal Budget a lost opportunity (article.aspx?aeid=43916) Joe Hockey's prize orchid (article.aspx?aeid=42412) Paper dolls (article.aspx?aeid=1235) Home run (article.aspx?aeid=666) Time and place (article.aspx?aeid=629)